Trauma in BC Paramedics:

The Effect of the COVID-19 Pandemic on Paramedics' Experiences of Work-related traumatic Events and Coping

by

Bridget Disini

B.A. (Hons), Simon Fraser University, 2018

Thesis Submitted in Partial Fulfillment of the Requirements for the Degree of

Master of Arts

in the

Department of Psychology

© Bridget Disini, 2024

SIMON FRASER UNIVERSITY

Fall 2024

Copyright in this work rests with the author. Please ensure that any reproduction or re-use is done in accordance with the relevant national copyright legislation.

Declaration of Committee

Name: Bridget Disini

Degree: Master of Arts

Thesis title: Trauma in BC paramedics: The effect of the COVID-19 pandemic on

paramedic experiences of work-related traumatic events and coping.

Committee: Chair:

Dr. Bob Ley Supervisor

Associate Professor, Department of Psychology

Dr. David Cox

Committee Member

Associate Professor, Department of Psychology

Dr. Jeff Sugarman Committee Member

Professor, Faculty of Education

Dr. Kanna Hayashi External Examiner

Professor, Faculty of Health Sciences

Ethics Statement

The author, whose name appears on the title page of this work, has obtained, for the research described in this work, either:

 human research ethics approval from the Simon Fraser University Office of Research Ethics

or

b. advance approval of the animal care protocol from the University Animal Care Committee of Simon Fraser University

or has conducted the research

c. as a co-investigator, collaborator, or research assistant in a research project approved in advance.

A copy of the approval letter has been filed with the Theses Office of the University Library at the time of submission of this thesis or project.

The original application for approval and letter of approval are filed with the relevant offices. Inquiries may be directed to those authorities.

Simon Fraser University Library Burnaby, British Columbia, Canada

Update Spring 2016

TRAUMA IN BC PARAMEDICS

Abstract

Paramedics and other first responders are believed to be a high-risk group for experiencing trauma and developing Post-Traumatic Stress Disorder (PTSD). Given the potentially compounding effect of the COVID-19 pandemic, the interpersonal isolation experienced as the result of social distancing, and the front-line nature of their jobs, whether paramedics were at increased risk for developing PTSD after a traumatic event, both during and since the pandemic was explored. The current study was a qualitative investigation into the experiences of work-related traumatic events for BC paramedics. Participants were current BC paramedics with a minimum of four years' experience, including two years during the COVID-19 pandemic [from March 2020 to December 2023]. Interviews were conducted to assess paramedics' experiences of workplace trauma during and since the COVID-19 pandemic, how they believe that their coping was impacted, and other perceived changes in their work since March 2020. A Reflexive Thematic Analysis (RTA) was conducted. Although trauma and PTSD did not increase during COVID, the COVID-19 pandemic did increase factors that put paramedics at risk for poorer outcomes from a traumatic event if they experienced personally salient critical incidents. Additionally, bureaucratic and systemic factors pertaining to the COVID-19 pandemic contributed to increased stress and frustration during and since the pandemic. However, the indications are that most paramedics are part of a strong, socially interconnected group who cope via peer support. As a result, paramedics have protective factors in place in their workspace that could be moderating risks to their mental health.

Keywords: trauma; coping; PTSD; first responders; COVID-19; reflexive thematic analysis

To the paramedics who shared their stories, thank you for the trust you placed in me, the risks you took to protect the public, and the grueling work you so willingly do.

To Dr. Kelly Watt, thank you for volunteering your time and experience to support this project. From the early stages of development, you have been an incredible help to me.

To my family, thank you for being so sure I would accomplish this, that you bought me "Paramedic's Tales" before my acceptance into grad school even came.

To my husband, thank you for supporting me every day, in chasing my dreams.

Acknowledgement

I want to extend my gratitude to my supervisors. Dr. Ley, Dr. Cox, and Dr. Sugarman, all were incredibly supportive in the developing this project, were full of insightful critiques, and have unmatched attention to detail that has helped me significantly through the writing process.

I also want to acknowledge the Paramedic Trauma Research Group, led by Dr. Ley, and all its members. Each was a valued resource that made this project possible.

Finally, I want to express my gratitude to the Canadian Institutes of Health Research (CIHR), for funding this project.

Table of Contents

Introduction1
Trauma and Posttraumatic Stress
Risk Factors for PTSD
Trauma and First Responders
Trauma and Gender5
Trauma in a Pandemic6
Coping7
The Current Study8
Methods9
Participants9
Materials10
Pre-Screening Questionnaire10
Qualitative Interview10
SCID-5 Module G10
Procedures
Reflexive Thematic Analysis
Analytic Process
Results
Theme 1: When Not Much Fazes You13
Protecting Yourself and The Ones You Love14
"It Matters to Me"16
"I Wish I Could Help You"17
Theme 2: COVID Wasn't Traumatic, But
Protective but Personally Exhausting21
It's Getting Hot in Here22

Can't Work with You Like This	23
"You're Late"	24
Theme 3: Problems with "The Man"	26
It's The System	27
Set Up for Failure	28
It's Not Enough	29
Theme 4: I Get by With a Little Help from My Friends	30
We're All in This Together	30
They're Trying to Come Between Us	32
Theme 5: The Role of Sex	33
Discussion	34
Implications	35
Limitations	38
References	41
Appendix A	48
Interview Script	48
Appendix B	51
Theme Man	51

Introduction

For the past 50 years, those residing in the province of British Columbia have received urgent, life-saving care provided by BC Ambulance, the ambulance service under the BC Emergency Health Service (BCEHS; Government of British Columbia, 2024). Primary care paramedics (referred to subsequently as paramedics) with BC Ambulance undergo one to three years of certification and training through the Justice Institute of British Columbia (or other private training colleges) to prepare them to assess and manage critical health events and qualify as a paramedic for the service (Justice Institute of British Columbia, 2021). As of 2024, there are 5,100 paramedics working for BC Ambulance (Government of British Columbia, 2024). Although a gender divide of BC Ambulance service providers is not publicly available, in Canada, around 64% of paramedics are male and 36% of paramedics are female, making this the first-responder profession with the highest rates of female employees in Canada (Rowland & Brydges, 2023). Paramedics in British Columbia serve a cumulative 1,300 working hours per day. These hours comprise 12-hour shifts, worked in a four days on, four days off rotation, with paramedics doing two-day shifts of 7 am - 7 pm, followed by two overnight shifts of 7 pm to 7 am (Government of British Columbia, 2024). Paramedics work in pairs, with one driving the ambulance and the other attending to patients, with these roles often reversing across shifts. On average, the BC Ambulance responds to 1,900 calls to 9-1-1 per day, responding to a range of medical events including injuries and fatalities from falls, car accidents, child births, violent crimes, suicides, overdoses, etc. In the 2023-2024 year, the BC Ambulance Service (Government of British Columbia, 2024) responded to over 560,000 emergency events. The large call volume demonstrates the critical role paramedics play in the health and safety of the province.

Trauma and Posttraumatic Stress

Traumatic events are overwhelmingly disturbing events such as disaster, violence, death, or other threats to safety, that cause the individual high levels of distress (Kleber, 2019). Stress and traumarelated disorders, such as Post-Traumatic Stress Disorder (PTSD), result from exposure to a traumatic

event through direct experience, or witnessing or hearing about the events happening to another person (APA, 2022). Following exposure to traumatic events, symptoms of PTSD and other stressor-related disorders include not only fear, but also dissociation, changes in how one perceives themselves, increased arousal or hypervigilance, and the urge to persistently avoid reminders of the trauma (APA, 2022). First recognized as a syndrome and eventually a diagnosis conferred upon American veterans returning from the Vietnam War in the late 1970s and early 1980s, PTSD became well-recognized in North America about 45 years ago. It was first added to the Diagnostic and Statistical Manual Third Edition (DSM-III) in 1980 (Turnbull, 1998). The identification of the disorder and other trauma-related and trauma-induced disorders, such as depressive, anxiety, and substance use disorders has increased exponentially since that time. The resulting aversive psychological impact of traumatic events is highly detrimental to individuals and society, due both to the high social cost of such disorders, as well as the co-occurring mental health concerns, which exacerbate pre-existing mental and medical health issues that often develop when left untreated (APA, 2022; Asnaani et al., 2014; Borja & Callahan, 2010; Donaldson, 2018; Hapke et al., 2006; O'Donnell et al., 2004; Shakespeare-Finch & Armstrong, 2009; Smith et al., 2015). While it is estimated that 50-90% of the population will experience a traumatic event in their lifetime, moderating factors are likely for most people, as only 25% of individuals who experience a traumatic event develop PTSD (Carleton et al., 2019; Perrin et al., 2014).

Risk Factors for PTSD

As not all traumatic events lead to a diagnosis of PTSD, there are likely to be specific risk and protective factors that would mediate the possibility of meeting the diagnostic criteria. In their review of the available literature, Sayed et al. (2015) determined that risk factors fell into three categories: risks prior to the traumatic event, risks during the traumatic event, and risks after the event occurred. Factors prior to the trauma, or peritraumatic factors, include age, gender, cultural background, cognitive capability, sexual orientation, and other demographic and historical factors. Specifically, Sayed et al. found that being age 49-52, having lower intelligence, and belonging to minority groups increased the

risk of developing PTSD prior to experiencing a trauma. Prior trauma exposure, family history of mental disorder, and personal history of mental disorder were also factors likely to increase the likelihood of a later diagnosis of PTSD. Sayed et al. also identified several neurobiological factors relating to both susceptibility to trauma and resilience. One such vulnerability pertained to threat-detection sensitivity in the amygdala, which plays a role in the fear response. It might then follow that those more sensitive to detecting threat may have higher susceptibility to developing PTSD.

The type of trauma and the perception of threat duration and its endpoint have been demonstrated to be related to PTSD risk (Sayed et al., 2015). The authors indicated that among different types of traumatic events, physical or sexual assault was most highly associated with a risk for PTSD. Further, among traumatic events, threat to one's life or safety was most highly associated with PTSD. As the threat ends, being able to perceive it as ending or complete was associated with a lower risk of PTSD. This implies that events that have an unidentifiable end increase diagnostic likelihood of a trauma and stressor disorder. Post-trauma factors that decrease the risk of developing PTSD include access to resources such as therapy and having good social support networks. Additionally, the person's perspective and beliefs after the traumatic events influences risk; having rigid views and beliefs following a traumatic event increases the risk of PTSD, while flexible views, that include acceptance after the events, can decrease the risk of PTSD. Having a positive view of oneself and an optimistic outlook are also protective against PTSD, while a negative view of self can increase PTSD risk. The latter outcome is most likely when the negative view of the self directly results from the traumatic experience, such as thinking that the trauma makes one "broken" or "bad." The authors also noted that the factors pre-, during, and post-traumatic event interact and compound to influence risk.

Trauma and First Responders

Other known factors that increase the risk of PTSD include high frequency of exposure to, and the unanticipated and unpredictable nature of, traumatic events (Carleton et al., 2019; Perrin et al., 2014). These risk factors are especially prevalent in the work of first responders, such as police officers,

firefighters, and paramedics (Carleton et al., 2019). Paramedics are at a heightened risk for experiencing work-related traumatic events. They usually are providing emergency care, oftentimes attending to clients with life-threatening medical events (e.g., heart attacks, strokes, overdoses) and other serious, often fatal, injuries resulting from motor vehicle accidents (MVAs), workplace accidents, interpersonal violence, or suicide putting the paramedic at high risk for repeated trauma and developing PTSD (APA, 2022; Carleton et al., 2019, Grienacher et al., 2019; Klimey et al., 2018; Lewis Schroeder et al., 2018). Paramedics often encounter unpredictable, distressing critical incidents when attending to medical emergencies. The specific nature of the emergencies is often unclear until their arrival on scene. For example, the 9-1-1 operator may only be able to convey to the paramedic that the patient was a victim of violence, but not necessarily the full extent of the patient's injuries. Oftentimes paramedics arrive at clinical situations where the revival of a patient is not possible and death ensues. Extant research suggests that these factors contribute to paramedics experiencing higher rates of PTSD compared to the general population (Carleton et al., 2019, Grienacher et al., 2019; Klimey et al., 2018; Lewis Schroeder et al., 2018).

Some research suggests that 90% of Canadian first responders have experienced work-related traumatic events, with the majority (i.e., 86%) experiencing six or more during their careers (Carleton et al., 2019). PTSD often results in impaired vocational functioning, with the degree of functional impairment positively correlated with exposure to an increased number of traumatic events on the job (Borja & Callahan, 2010; Marshall et al., 2004; O'Donnell et al., 2004). Thus, paramedics who experience several work-related traumatic events are more likely to experience difficulties at work, decreased ability to perform duties, or require time off work. According to Daflos (2021), BC paramedics are already short-staffed by 40% daily, due to medical or mental health leave. With high rates of paramedics being disabled or requiring leave from work, currently there is a reduced number of paramedics available to respond to medical emergencies throughout BC. This psychological-injury absenteeism could add to the existing stresses for working paramedics by increasing overtime shift hours

and contributing to exhaustion and burnout over time. Additionally, paramedics being on leave could delay overall response time to medical emergencies by decreasing available ambulances on the road, which could increase the risk for the general population (Daflos, 2021).

Trauma and Gender

As discussed above, sex and gender also impact whether traumatic events lead to PTSD. Although men are more likely to experience traumatic events, women are twice as likely as men to develop PTSD following exposure to trauma (Breslau, 2002; Sayed et al., 2015). The rates of trauma and PTSD also differ in transgender or gender diverse (TGD) individuals. They show higher rates of traumatic experiences, and of the associated trauma and stress-related symptoms, compared to cisgender individuals (Newcomb et al., 2019; Sayed et al., 2015). Thus, female and TGD paramedics may be at greater risk of developing PTSD compared to their cisgender male counterparts. Notably, Canadian paramedic population reports do not mention TGD paramedics (Rowland & Brydges, 2023). However, those who are TGD may not have openly identified themselves historically, leaving them unidentified on reports.

Some research suggests that the gender disparity in the development of PTSD may be due to differences in the types of traumatic events experienced. In the general population, males are more likely to report experiencing physical assault, threatened violence, or serious accidents, whereas females more often report experiencing sexual abuse or being victims of rape (Hapke et al., 2005). TGD individuals are also more likely to experience harassment, discrimination, or assault due to their gender expression than cisgender individuals, which is likely to begin in youth, and be repetitive across their lifetime, leading to an increased risk in developing PTSD (Newcomb et al., 2019; Reisner et al., 2017). Also, Newcomb et al. (2019) found that TGD individuals are less likely to have prosocial supports in place, which can further impact their response to traumatic events. Therefore, it is possible that the difference in rates of PTSD are due to the different types of traumatic events experienced. Paramedics are likely to be exposed to similar events regardless of their gender as, for them, traumatic events typically are

related to work rather than personal matters. If differential rates of PTSD are found among paramedics, it might speak to a biological and/or socio-cultural risk factor for the development of traumatic disorders based on gender and sex. To date, no literature exists differentiating the rates of trauma in male, female, or TGD paramedics.

Trauma in a Pandemic

Since the start of the COVID-19 pandemic in March 2020, paramedics and other first responders have experienced significant changes in their jobs (Jaffe et al., 2020). The addition of cleaning protocols, changes to use of personal protective equipment (PPE), and decreases in patient contact time have impacted the quality of first responder work environments (Swaminathan et al., 2022). While protocols have been implemented to reduce overall virus transmission, health workers such as nurses, doctors, and paramedics report that these protocols have caused significant communication impairments and have had a negative impact on their performance and conduct with clients (Swaminathan et al., 2022). Health workers also experienced physical symptoms such as headaches and increased fatigue, indicating an overall decrease in wellbeing resulting from the enhanced PPE protocols (Swaminathan et al., 2022).

Additionally, first responders including paramedics experienced isolation from family, friends, and other social supports due to their front-line status during the pandemic (Zolnikov & Furio, 2020, 2021). Some paramedics and other first responders also purposefully distanced themselves from their families and friends as a preventative measure given their front-line work and virus-exposure risk. However, the impact of this practice was negative, and included increased stress and anxiety, decreased social support, and other negative emotions that contribute to overall decreased health and wellbeing (Zolnikov & Furio, 2020, 2021). Although protective factors against the development of PTSD require more research, some suggest that social supports and overall lower stress are protective factors that buffer against PTSD diagnoses after traumatic events (Lee et al., 2014). If this is true, it is reasonable to

suspect that paramedics have experienced increased rates of PTSD since the start of the COVID-19 pandemic. The present study will investigate that possibility.

Coping

Coping and coping strategies are an area of research of much contention. Littleton et al. (2007) describe some of the challenges associated with research on coping. The main methodological issues they identify pertain to the confounding of contradictory measures of coping. Some studies of coping may look at processing of events and outcomes from coping as equal, while others might see reduction of distress as a strategy, regardless of the adaptive or maladaptive nature of the strategy. There is a lack of clarity in the literature on what "coping" means and distinguishing between whether coping occurs through an adaptive or maladaptive process. The authors also mentioned a lack of agreement between coping models and limited research conducted on theoretical models of coping (Littleton et al., 2007). The main model of coping strategies differentiates between approach and avoidance strategies (Littleton et al., 2007). In their meta-analysis, Littleton et al. (2007) found that approach coping skills, such as seeking emotional support, resolving the trigger to stress, or pursuing better understanding of the stressor, resulted in lower overall distress. In a study of nurses who experienced work-related traumatic events, Niiyama et al. (2009) found that avoidance strategies for coping were most common in those who actively met diagnostic criteria for PTSD. Avoidance strategies were associated with a prolonging of the trauma symptom experience. Additionally, nurses who showed remission of PTSD symptoms commonly used "change of pace" strategies such as engaging in positive and healthy behaviors, cultivating hobbies, or spending time with others (Niiyama et al. 2009). Unfortunately, due to the lockdowns of the COVID-19 pandemic, many of these "change of pace" strategies were not available to paramedics, other first responders, or the general public. Exercise centers, hobbies, and social interactions were all impacted by the lockdowns through 2020 and 2021 (Fast, 2021; Larsen, 2020). Therefore, it is likely that paramedics would have had fewer positive coping strategies available to them during the pandemic. Additionally, without positive coping strategies, paramedics may have relied on

more maladaptive strategies such as rumination, "shelving," reliving trauma through repeated discussion, or avoidance, all of which have been associated with the prolonged experience of PTSD (Niiyama et al. 2009).

The Current Study

To date, limited research has focused on the experience of trauma among paramedics, and extant research on BC paramedics has focused on the opioid crisis exclusively (Williams-Yeun et al., 2019). Since the start of the pandemic, paramedics have experienced increased call frequency, responded to increasingly challenging crises, and faced greater risk on calls (Jaffe et al., 2020; Zolnikov & Furio 2020, 2021). It was expected that paramedics would have experienced an increased frequency of work-related traumatic events and were at higher risk of PTSD than in previous, pre-pandemic years. With the addition of cleaning and PPE protocols, it was also expected that during the pandemic, paramedics were under additional strain and time constraints, experienced greater frustration due to pandemic protocols, and were subject to both decreased quality of interactions with patients and a greater frequency of negative interactions. Additionally, with the social isolation experienced by many paramedics in their personal lives, many paramedics were likely lacking their typical social support networks and did not have access to their usual adaptive coping strategies due to lockdowns. As a result, paramedics may have lost these key protective factors buffering the development of PTSD during the pandemic.

It was expected that male, female, and TGD paramedics would have had similar work experiences within the context of COVID-19 and, specifically, would have had similar rates of work-related traumatic events during this time. If the experience of trauma among male, female, or TGD paramedics differed markedly, or during the COVID-19 pandemic specifically, this difference could be due to biological and/or sociocultural differences in gender. Thus, in this project, I investigated five primary questions. Due to the limited extant research, an exploratory qualitative investigation was conducted to address the following questions:

- 1. How has the COVID-19 pandemic impacted the experience of work-related traumatic events in BC paramedics?
- 2. How have interactions between paramedics and patients been impacted by COVID-19?
- 3. Have paramedics experienced a change in rates of PTSD resulting from work-related traumatic events?
- 4. How have paramedic coping strategies been impacted by the COVID-19 pandemic?
- 5. Are rates of work-related traumatic events, diagnoses of PTSD, use of coping strategies, or absenteeism due to traumatic incidents, different between female, male and TGD paramedics?

Methods

Participants

All participants were active paramedics in BC, recruited through several methods: online advertisements, from clinicians in the community who treat paramedics, and paramedics who had previously participated in ongoing lab research and consented to be recontacted. Interested participants were screened for meeting the following criteria:

- Actively working as a BC primary care paramedic (PCP) with four years recent work
 experience, two of which have occurred within the COVID-19 pandemic (March 2020 –
 December 2023).
- 2. Work during the COVID-19 pandemic was performed within the Greater Vancouver, Tri-Cities, or Vancouver Island area.

A total of seven paramedics consented to participating. One completed the prescreening survey, but never followed up to complete an interview. Consequently, their data were not included. In total, six current BC paramedics completed the study. The average age of participants was 33.17 years (minimum: 25 years, range: 17 years). Two respondents identified as male, and the remaining 4 identified as female. All participants identified as either white (N=4) or Asian (N=2), and all indicated being in long-term committed relationships; either being married (N=4) or engaged to be married (N=2). All participants

had been primary care paramedics for a minimum of 6 years, with an average service duration of 8.75 years, including one participant who had been a paramedic for 20 years.

Materials

Pre-Screening Questionnaire

The pre-screening questionnaire included two instruments: the Lifetime Events Checklist for DSM-5 Extended Version (LEC-5 Extended) (Weathers et. al., 2013) and the Ways of Coping (revised 1988 version) (WCCL) (Folkman & Lazarus, 1988). The LEC-5 Extended is a self-report questionnaire that assesses exposure and response to 16 types of traumatic events (Weathers et. al., 2013). The original version of the LEC-5 established good convergent validity and test-retest reliability in a sample of combat veterans (Gray et al., 2004). Additionally, the original version was praised for including specifiers for how a traumatic event was experienced (i.e., "witnessed," "directly experienced," or "learned about it") (Gray et al., 2004). The LEC-5 Extended was chosen for its inclusion of the rating "part of my job," as this context is relevant for the experience of paramedics. The Ways of Coping (revised) is a 66-item checklist that provides descriptions of thoughts or actions individuals may have in response to traumatic or distressing events (Folkman, 2013). Respondents answered on a 4-point Likert scale (from 0-3), on whether they would use a specific strategy in response to an event (Folkman, 2013; Folkman, et al., 1986). The Ways of Coping (revised) was chosen for its inclusion of a variety of both approach and avoidance strategies, as well as strategies that could have been limited in access by the COVID-19 pandemic.

Qualitative Interview

The interview was designed with a semi-structured, open-ended format (see Appendix A). The interview aimed to address each research question, directing conversation to ensure each question was addressed. However, given the open-ended nature, responses were not redirected if discussion drifted off topic. In concordance with RTA methodology, prompts were added to subsequent interviews

considering comments made in previous interviews to assist in determining similarities and differences among paramedics' experiences.

SCID-5 Module G

In addition to the qualitative interview, all participants responded to the Structured Clinical Interview for DSM-5 (SCID-5) (First et al., 2015) Module G for Posttraumatic Stress Disorder, as it has good reliability and validity in the diagnosis of trauma and stressor disorders (First et al., 2015). The traumatic event chosen as most relevant or significant by the participant determined the diagnostic criteria used.

Procedures

Prior to meeting, participants were sent a link to the pre-screening survey. Interviews all occurred via Zoom, an online video conferencing site (Zoom Video Communications Inc., 2016) and with consent to be recorded for later transcription. Audio recordings were saved on an online Canadian cloud server through its partnership with Simon Fraser University (Information Systems at SFU, 2022). At the start of the interview, participants were asked demographic questions, including age, ethnicity, religious affiliations, and gender to allow for consideration of moderating variables. All interview questions were asked in an open-ended discussion format. During the interview, reference was made to responses on the LEC-5 (Extended) to allow for elaboration on events and the impact they had on participants. This elaboration was used to fill in the screener for the trauma module of the SCID-5 and to lead into the diagnostic assessment. Discussion was lastly directed to responses to the Ways of Coping (revised), to determine how coping was impacted by the COVID-19 pandemic.

Reflexive Thematic Analysis

This project used a reflexive thematic analysis (RTA) methodology as described by Braun and Clarke (2006, 2019, 2020, 2022). Thematic analysis is a qualitative method for identifying and understanding themes and experience (Braun & Clarke, 2006, 2022). This methodology highlights the reflexivity of the researcher concerning awareness of their role, assumptions, power, and values with

respect to how these individual, social, and cultural features may impact the conduct of the research and analyses of findings (Braun & Clark, 2019, 2022). In this method, researcher subjectivity is both acknowledged and valued as a tool for interpretation (Braun & Clark, 2019, 2022). RTA was chosen for its flexible approach, as it would allow themes to be informed by the dataset as well as interpreted within the frameworks and knowledge furnished by existing literature on trauma in first responders.

As there is an inescapably subjective aspect to RTA manifested by the researcher's role in collecting and interpretating participants' responses, it is important to acknowledge the preconceptions and potential biases held prior to conducting the research. First, the primary author is not a paramedic or first responder, and therefore does not have personal experience on which to draw in interpreting and analyzing participants' responses. Instead, assumptions about the experiences of paramedics are derived from research, anecdotes from clinicians experienced in treating first responders, and friends who are current first responders. Second, based on the extant literature about paramedics and first responders, which indicates a high risk for PTSD among first responders, the assumption was made that paramedics would likely have experienced a traumatic event and/or meet diagnostic criteria for PTSD. Additionally, as a student of clinical psychology, where training is given in diagnosing and classifying disorders and distress, it was assumed that there would be events of a traumatic nature that would cause diagnosable distress in participants. All of these factors need to be considered for their potential influence on the primary research questions, the qualitative interviews, and the interpretations of results.

Analytic Process

Prior to analyses, interview recordings were transcribed with Microsoft dictation software. For accuracy, transcripts were then reviewed manually by the researcher and corrected. Manual review of the transcripts is aligned with RTA as part of data-familiarization (Braun & Clarke 2022). Subsequently, transcripts were subjected to a systematic and in-depth review, and codes were assigned. Codes were assigned to all segments of the data with relevance to the research questions and used to discern and convey the meaning of responses (Braun & Clark, 2022). Codes were summary phrases that reflected

the experiences reported by participants. All codes were then grouped into meaningful clusters. Clusters were then used to help create the themes of the dataset. Themes were then reviewed for relevance to the research questions, condensed, and refined (Braun & Clark, 2022). Sub-themes were also identified.

Results

A total of five hours and 15 minutes of interview data were collected from the six participants. While it is customary in qualitative research to include brief biographies of participants, they are not included here, to protect the confidentiality of participants. No TGD paramedics participated in this study and, therefore, no analyses could be performed on that group. As well, due to low recruitment of males, meaningful comparison between men and women could not be made. Instead, the impact of work-related trauma on women will be discussed.

Through reflexive thematic analysis, five key themes were identified: 1) despite experiencing a high frequency of traumatic events, few events are considered traumatic by paramedics (When Not Much Fazes You); 2) the COVID-19 pandemic increased stress and burnout, but was not considered traumatic by paramedics (COVID Wasn't Traumatic, But...); 3) bureaucratic factors were a key cause of stress and burnout for paramedics during the pandemic (Problems with "The Man"); 4) paramedics have an interconnected coping network through their peers that may be a unique protective factor compared to the general population (I Get By With a Little Help From My Friends); and 5) sex differences could not be determined in this sample (The Role of Sex). The clusters that were identified and from which themes were established are displayed visually in a Theme Map (see Appendix B).

Theme 1: When Not Much Fazes You

The first theme related to the relatively low rate of PTSD resulting from traumatic events experienced by paramedics. Participants all reported a significant history of traumatic events.

Participants reported an average of 13 types of traumatic events on the LEC-5 (minimum = 9, range = 7) and having experienced most of these traumatic events within the context of their job. However, not all events that are traumatic according to clinical definitions will be experienced as traumatizing; this

appears to hold true for paramedics. During interviews, participants were asked how many of the events reported on the LEC-5 they had experienced and felt traumatized by them. On average, only five events in a paramedic's experience were characterized (by the paramedics) as traumatic. Thus, there is a paradox here. Given that the LEC-5 identifies "traumatic" events, and although paramedics experience a high rate of them, paramedics do not consider those events to be "traumatizing" to them.

Respondents showed low susceptibility to trauma and stressor-related disorders resulting from the medical emergencies encountered on a daily basis with many of them normalizing the events that they experience.

"Like, deaths and whatever, that was just part of the job. I would say a lot of it's just like, you know, it's just part of the job... it didn't affect me at least, just because again I mean if you kind of let every call affected you you're just not going to last long this service." – R01 "It's part of the job." – R02

This low susceptibility to trauma is demonstrated by the rates of PTSD diagnoses made within the sample. As a result of the diagnostic interviews completed, only two of the six respondents met criteria for PTSD resulting from a work-related traumatic event (lifetime PTSD N=2; past-month PTSD N=0). Of note, one of these diagnoses was the result of events during the COVID-19 pandemic. While most respondents did not qualify for a diagnosis of PTSD, all participants met a minimum of 2 PTSD symptoms according to the SCID-5 interview, showing that the events were still emotionally distressing.

"It was just the only call like I've ever done in my entire career that like has like stuck with me for more than like a few days and like bothered me... the thing that like made it like stick in my head was more so like what happened actually after the call while we were still on scene....I had

this feeling that for some reason they're going to slow down and they're going to start shooting. – R06

Based on the discussions of the most salient distressing event encountered on the job, three categories of traumatic events specific to paramedics were defined: events that led to fear for their own or their partner's safety; witnessing medical emergencies that were specifically relevant to their own life or experiences; and events where paramedics had to act against their own values, which is often identified as "moral injury."

Protecting Yourself and The Ones You Love

Two participants reported traumatic events where they feared for their own and/or their partners' safety. While neither participant met a diagnosis of PTSD, both expressed distress immediately following and enduring after the call, with one respondent requiring a leave of absence from work following this call. One respondent described an incident where an individual they were treating had a weapon and was threatening their partner with it. The paramedic went on to express how overwhelmed they felt after the call:

"I guess I when you didn't have a proper way of managing situations you kind of just - you just put it back in your mind and continue on through the day... and it was only after shift after my partner left, and one of the one of the other paramedics came in like "Yea I heard what happened last night, like you OK?" and then it was just like... I guess then I just kinda broke down, and I don't know why but I just start crying." – R01

These types of events were identified as uncommon by both respondents, who experienced them. As paramedics often attend to medical emergencies, the traumas they frequently witness are their patients suffering from illnesses, severe injuries, or death. While they may experience fear that they will lose a patient when treating them for a severe injury or illness, the paramedics themselves are not

immediately in danger in these situations. As previously discussed, individuals are more susceptible to experiencing PTSD after a traumatic event, when the event itself is unexpected in some way (Carleton et al., 2019; Perrin et al., 2014). For paramedics, because medical emergencies are their norm, such crises are expected and, therefore, may be less likely to cause PTSD. However, when paramedics or their partners are threatened, this may be unexpected, and therefore could violate their expectations on the job, which was the case mentioned by one respondent.

As traumatic events that are perceived as unexpected, can increase risk for PTSD, the unexpected nature of the paramedic being endangered may be a factor for increased susceptibility to emotional distress or developing a trauma disorder.

"I think what specifically did it with that call is that I wasn't expecting it. Like, I thought it was just the normal cardiac arrest, and then it was kind of like a surprise at the end versus if I came into it knowing that this is a gang member's house and whatnot, like I think I would have been more okay." $-\,R06$

"It Matters to Me"

Paramedics face a wide variety of medical emergencies. Participants endorsed attending to medical emergencies ranging from fatal car accidents, elderly people having fallen, patients with flu-like symptoms, overdoses, heart attacks, strokes, and many other medical matters. Many events were seen by participants as being easy to emotionally distance from or cope with.

"Not everything hits as close, like I went to a guy who was beat up, hit in the head with an axe and spray paint in the face and like those are fairly significant assault, but it didn't click on a personal level for me, so it doesn't really bother me." – R03

"Deaths and whatever, that was just part of the job. Like, a lot of it didn't really - I would say a lot of it's just like you know, it's just part of the job ... it didn't affect me." – R01

However, one respondent reported attending an event that was particularly salient for her and led to her experiencing symptoms of PTSD.

"Worst call I've been in in my entire career was a cardiac arrest of a young child, that one has that with me for a very long time, and it's better now but it's still there... when we got there we realized it was pretty much futile, but we attempted resuscitation anyways. Being on scene for almost an hour attempting to work the little body, and then having the mother falling apart ... that was hard, that lived with me for a long time." – R03

The following respondent was a mother, with a young child at the time, when she attended a cardiac arrest of a child of similar age to her own. She described it as being personally salient and thus, causing her great distress.

"I know for myself when I have serious pediatric calls I usually often need time after that. Since I became a parent [these calls] particularly hit really close to home." – R03

This example indicates that while paramedics may be highly resilient against traumatization from dire and disturbing medical emergencies, those events most relevant to them personally may put them at higher risk for PTSD.

"I Wish I Could Help You"

At the beginning of each interview, participants were asked why they enjoyed being a paramedic. Some of the responses included:

"Ultimately like being able to make a difference in someone like direct difference in someone's life and death situation." - R01

"Most rewarding? probably see people get better. When we actually have to deliver anything, any medical treatments and they actually get better from a treatment that's pretty awesome -R02

"Making the event a little bit easier for the patient, whether you know I'm able to help them sort something out, whether I'm able to do an intervention that helps them feel better, whether I can just console family when there's nothing to be done for the patient, just trying to make it better." -R03

"Actually seeing a difference on the ground in terms of helping people and making people's days better when they're kind of down." - R04

Overall, a majority of responses indicated that paramedics most enjoyed feeling like they helped people in their job. This would imply that helping others is a key value for most paramedics. However, throughout the interviews, participants described changes to their role because of the COVID-19 pandemic that limited their ability to provide help. Some of these changes included not providing any medications that require aerosolizing and limiting the equipment initially available to a patient until an in-person assessment determined the required equipment for treatment. One participant mentioned the following changes and their impact:

"like we weren't even giving oxygen to patients. Even though they might have desperately needed it, [management] were like 'no, you can't do it'... Basically everything changed, we had to rethink everything... I felt... It felt bad. It felt hard. 'Cause I mean the whole reason we're there is to help and to be like 'I know what I can do to make you feel better,' but I'm not allowed to do it. So, it's a whole lot of what they call moral injury." – R03

Witnessing or participating in the withholding of something considered morally right or, alternatively, providing something considered morally wrong to a person is considered an event of moral injury (Litz et al., 2022). Because most paramedics value helping others and are in paramedicine because they are motivated to help others, being in a situation where they could not provide adequate

care to patients made paramedics feel as though they were violating their own personal values. Several paramedics indicated that their actions resulted in moral injury from having to withhold treatments or interventions, as they believed such conduct went against their core beliefs of right and wrong. One participant stated the following:

"Some of the ones that really hurt were making sure my patients said goodbye. Saying 'I don't think you're going to see your family again. You need to say goodbye before we leave the house.' Things like - I held a man outside the hospital 'cause they wouldn't let him go see his wife dying in ICU. Stuff like that, just nothing you can do about it were morally just so tough." – R05

In addition to some of these events being described as traumatic, systemic problems such as equipment shortages, hospitals being overcrowded, or paramedics restricted from providing a necessary level of care despite training, were cited as causes of distress and reducing paramedics' wellbeing, which ties into Theme 2 discussed below.

Theme 2: COVID Wasn't Traumatic, But....

Regarding the first and third research questions of this study, the COVID-19 pandemic did not appear to increase rates of traumatic events or diagnoses of PTSD in paramedics. Results from SCID-5 diagnostic interviews suggest that rates of traumatic events are consistent both prior to, and during the COVID-19 pandemic. Additionally, participants reported that events were not experienced as more traumatic under the restrictive conditions of the pandemic. However, participants did report that COVID increased their stress levels and feelings of burnout. As one participant described:

"During the actual pandemic, that fatigue, like it was just so much physical and mental work...
there were constantly just changes and just keeping on top of that, and then actually like
physically doing all the cleaning and ... it was just very tiring." – R06

One area of distress for paramedics was about the risk of them bringing the virus home to their families. Several participants mentioned experiencing fear early on about the nature and contagion of the virus, and how risky it would be to their family members. One participant also mentioned how this fear impacted a simple decision, such as whether to bring a packed lunch from home, due to fears of the virus lingering on her lunch bag that would then come back into her home. This fear not only increased distress, but also negatively impacted access to food and water throughout shifts. Other concerns were raised about public perceptions of paramedics as being transmitters or carriers of the COVID-19 virus and clients distancing from and avoiding paramedics. While not a traumatic event, there was increased distress around cleanliness and the spread of illness for participants.

"Especially in the beginning of COVID, because again we didn't know what it was, so we all scared to bring it home as well, so it was really stressful at first..." – R02

"... just being hyper aware of everything. Like, even something as simple as trying to like get dinner. I used to bring along meals from home because it's very regular, you don't know where you're going to be, what you're going to have access to. But to it's like I don't really want to carry much stuff in and out of my house so I'm not going to bring lunch bag, I'm going to try and like grab food easily at work and that way I can dispose of stuff. But then most of the restaurants were shut down, so it's like we can't even have access to food and water, and then if we even if we do like find gas stations, like alright we will find whatever is edible. You still [worry] like you know, how many people have touched this, how much do I have to wash my hands before I feel comfortable, and then having people being uncomfortable with [paramedics] being in the store because like you know seeing us as vectors of contamination." – R03

"Really worrying about bringing something home to your family. So, I remember like making sure none of my clothes came home unless they're in a plastic bag and they went straight into the

wash, and hot cycle. Like, the fear was huge 'cause we just had so much uncertainty... my practice really changed overnight to being very fearful, really trying to protect us and then protect our patients" $-\,R05$

Additionally, procedures introduced as a consequence of the COVID-19 pandemic were described as physically and mentally exhausting. These protocols entailed: the introduction of PPE, including gowns, gloves, masks, and respirators; increased cleaning of the ambulance such that all surfaces were disinfected after each call, rather than just the surfaces touched or soiled; venting of the ambulance for 20-30 mins after carrying patients; and restriction on some medical procedures with the goal of reducing aerosolizing and virus spread. Further, these procedures were subject to change continuously throughout the pandemic, as their PPE, cleaning protocols, and permitted medical practices evolved. Some participants reported getting new instructions most weeks, while others said the changes came every day. This ongoing uncertainty concerning requirements was seen as distressing generally across health care workers, and as a reason to leave the profession.

"COVID took a toll on some people and a lot of people left after or during they just decided that they don't want to be in healthcare anymore - and that's for nurses and doctors as well, it's all healthcare. It really broke some people and in addition to COVID there was a few other things going on like the heat wave and opioid crisis meltdown that broke a lot of people, and people left." – R02

"[COVID had] probably pretty big effect on my emotions. I know there's days I would come home, and I was furious, there were days I would come home, and I'd be so sad. And a lot of time you come home and you're just numb, you know like I just, I just need to turn everything off and go somewhere not think for a while." – R03

"Those first I want to say six months we changed our protocols every day. That was so hard - I yeah, that was wild, never knowing when you came into work what you were doing. Whether what you had done the day before was putting your family at risk or another patient at risk, that was incredibly tough." - R05

Protective but Personally Exhausting

As previously stated, increased PPE became required during the pandemic for paramedics. While prior to COVID-19, paramedics may have worn gloves during medical procedures, and masks when facing certain respiratory calls, the majority indicated there was no need for extensive PPE during calls prior to the pandemic.

"So, we would have to wear a lot more protective equipment during the pandemic - especially at first because no one knew what it was. So, we wore pretty much everything we have for every single call, which made it much more difficult to communicate with people and to figure what's going on." - R02

Paramedics reported that several elements of PPE clothing and gear impacted their ability to communicate. Especially initially when they were wearing respirators, participants said that it was difficult for patients to understand what they were saying. Even later on when they continued to wear just masks, the covering of their mouth made it harder for patients to understand them. This impediment caused frustration both for paramedics and their patients. It took longer for patients to understand what paramedics were saying and gathering necessary information about medical conditions or precipitating events was more difficult.

"They couldn't hear us pronounce stuff because we were using the big respirators." -R02 "Every time you put another barrier on it's something more between you and your patient. And the patients definitely feel that, like especially the older patients. They're always saying, 'take

that mask off I can't see you I can't understand you' and you're trying to explain to them like this is for your safety and mine. I have to wear this." – R03

"Depending on the area that we worked in, facial expressions and amounts of also lip reading was actually a huge thing because of language barriers and such. So, having a mask on or having a respirator on that muffled our voices was quite challenging, especially when we needed pertinent information and such." - R04

It's Getting Hot in Here

In addition to causing frustration with communication, participants described another significant impact of PPE: overheating while on duty. As one participant reported:

"And dealing with that I guess into the next year into the summertime... 'cause at that point it was still full PPE for everything, and it was really hot. People had to wear you know, the N95, the face shield and the gown, the gloves... and during this time there's a still the opioid crisis, any overdose you had to gown up, whatever, face shield, N95, the works really, so anytime you have to ventilate a patient you have to gear up, and so that added on another kind of complexity to calls.... and then it became really hot throughout the summer there was very little guidance to address that, that the fact that we're all like in PPE and it's just like a sweat... like by the time like you took off everything you were just like it was like you were in a steam room the whole time... you were just covered in sweat." – R01

Not only was the PPE uncomfortable, but the excessive perspiration may have contributed to dehydration. While PPE was considered necessary for public health reasons, it did contribute to an on-the-job hazard for paramedics, especially during the summer heat, but notably during the "heat-dome," when temperatures reached 35-40°C.

"And [PPE] made us really really hot, because of everything we have to wear, so that was a struggle..." - R02

"I would say that was highly stressful and is also physically demanding, because I mean it started in March when it's OK but as soon as start to warm up we're basically living wrapped in multiple layers of plastic sweating ourselves to death but covered in masks so we can't rehydrate ourselves. And sometimes you were stuck like that for hours, and then if you're doing heavy exertion - like doing a resuscitation, I mean like literally we were pouring out of our outfits when we were finally degowning." – R03

Can't Work with You Like This

Not only was PPE seen as physically exhausting, but participants also indicated that many patients or their families were resistant to paramedics wearing masks when they attended a call. The pandemic protocol usually required paramedics asking patients and their families to wear masks and communicating that this was mandatory due to current public health guidelines. One paramedic described the responses that they received from patients:

"There was a lot of frustration from people who didn't believe COVID was real as well. And we have to wear masks, and they didn't want us to wear masks, and we made them wear masks and they didn't like that, so that was an issue." -R02

"When we were still liking that high acute phase where we were gowning for everybody, masking for everybody, you had people who were quite violent or angry with it you know. They would see you in all this gear and then they would tell you how COVID isn't real ... they had some very big strong feelings about it."— R05

With regard to the second research question of this study, it can be surmised that the main impact of the COVID-19 pandemic on patient and paramedic interactions appeared to be the increased frustration and hindered communication caused by PPE. Participants reported patients and families being more hostile and upset with paramedics during the pandemic, as compared to prior to it, when they were more likely to be seen as a positive figure.

"There's always this moment to when you walk into a house and people just kinda likes sigh like they're so excited they are so happy that you're here like it's this huge relief. That's pretty rewarding... and [during COVID] they [patients or families] would come and bang on your window while you're getting ready, or you're getting dressed right? 'Why aren't you running into my house to save...' whatever is going on, right? There was a lot of that..." – R05

"You're Late"

Another impact of PPE mentioned by participants, was the time-consuming nature of wearing the equipment, changing PPE, as well as cleaning oneself and the ambulance between calls. As discussed, participants would spend 20-30 minutes between calls venting their ambulances, which delayed their ability to respond to calls. When they did arrive at a caller's locale, paramedics had to spend the first several minutes donning their PPE, during which several reported having patients' families come out and express their frustration that they were not rushing in to assess the patient and address the emergency situation. According to one participant, the delayed response time was most impactful during the heat dome of 2020. They reported that during this time, the rate of heat exhaustion calls was so high that paramedics were largely operating as "transport vehicles to the morgue." In part, due to the time spent cleaning, one participant stated that they were unable to respond to the volume of calls, or to prevent many people from dying.

"Working through that heat dome that hit Vancouver pretty hard, there was a sense of guilt.

Essentially, why are we failing to respond to as many calls as possible and stuff like that. And for that specific time period it was actually pretty hard mentally, seeing how long let's say code 3

calls are holding - which are the lights and sirens calls. And then having to respond 12 hours later - to something that was coded as the lights and sirens called - the next morning and then seeing someone that might have already passed away and stuff like that." - R04

This delay in services due to PPE was also felt in the reduction of equipment brought into calls. As a means to reduce the time taken for cleaning after a call, management introduced the initiative to reduce the amount of equipment taken to the patient. According to respondents, this resulted in paramedics needing at times to go back and forth between the ambulance and the home or apartment of their patient to grab additional equipment. Others recounted feeling unprepared to provide medical care. While this method prevented unnecessary cleaning of equipment between calls, it also was described as delaying efficiency for paramedics, and slowing down their jobs.

"At first we also had to not bring any equipment in unless it's absolutely necessary. Usually, we carry some stuff in, so we have it, and we were told to not bring anything other than that just minimal things we need... it was very very draining on resources on us in general." – R02

Theme 3: Problems with "The Man"

"I don't think most of our management - even in education - knows what the heck we do. Like, the policies that's come out, memos and policies come out ... like you were scratching your heads, like are these people like up on cloud nine?" – R01

Across all interviews, bureaucratic factors within BC Ambulance service were associated with causing increased stress for paramedics. The factors that participants identified included the constant changes to protocols, "micromanagement" of new rules and policies, and poor triaging decisions.

Overall, paramedics appear to feel unsupported by management. Some participants also stated feeling abandoned by management when the initial work-from-home orders were given, as they could not see management working while they were on the front line.

"I will say the management style changed. You went from you know, actually supporting us to 'supporting' us, you know what I mean? It's just like you know, they just had managers basically sitting at hospitals like, like 'oh why aren't you wearing...' 'cause a lot of people what they had done was take off their uniform shirt and they have like an undershirt underneath and [managers] were like "oh why don't you have uniform on" and it's just like you're like drenched in sweat... so I guess people just burnt out in that aspect." – R01

"The biggest impact [of the pandemic]? Maybe that things can change really really fast; I mean the amount of times that things changed on us in one day is -is -is crazy! Because literally no one knew was going to happen, so you start work Monday and they say, 'this is a protocol we're following' and then the end of the day we're following something else. So, you just have to adjust, and you have to realize that this is just the world we live in, things are going to change really really fast, and you just have to deal with it. That definitely was a big impact there." – R02

Participants reported feeling as though the imposition of new rules was constant, obeying rules was policed by managers, and having participants opinions regarding rules and practices ignored. One participant attributed several paramedics leaving the force to frustration with these conditions:

"I do enjoy my job, I do enjoy the patient care aspect of my job, but when it comes to working within the service like all problems.... it's very demoralizing to know that a lot of my colleagues have left like, more than half of the people I know have left or are on the way out." – R01

"... those first I want to say six months we changed our protocols every day." – R05

It's The System

Participants expressed frustration with the "system" which dictates how paramedics operate.

Specific concerns identified include the inefficient system for the triaging of calls, an inefficient use of resources, and a lack of available resources; overall these concerns were said to result in a reduced

capacity to provide care. Although BC Ambulance does triage calls, several participants raised concern with how effectively this is done. As skilled professionals in an already understaffed field, paramedics are a limited resource, and each call uses valuable resources. In the absence of appropriate triaging techniques when screening and coding calls, those resources were often mismanaged.

"Probably one of the biggest [challenges with the system] is that when we get called for things that were not needed, and we - I mean I don't like to say wasting time, because we do get paid for it - but it feels like a waste of time when someone else could be using the services." – R02

When asked what changes they would make to the conduct of their jobs, several paramedics said that they would address these problems by reallocating funds within the healthcare system and changing its triaging model to improve conditions for paramedics and the outcomes for their patients.

"I mean the biggest thing we need is adequate resources, and anyone in healthcare will tell you that we just need more we need more and more and more. We'll never get enough because it's expensive and we just don't have the money to invest, but it's the only way." – R03

"[I would change] the healthcare system in general, because again we are small team out of the large moving machine that is our healthcare system. And if let's say the emergency department gets backed up because hospitals are backed up due to the lack of staff, lack of beds, then we get backed up and stuck holding patients in the back hallway. Which then impacts the population negatively. So, it would more so be the government actually putting more money into the health care system, or seeing politicians advocate more for the health care system just to bolster it and to acquire the staff necessary." – R04

Set Up for Failure

R05

Another frustration conveyed by participants is the nature and relative lack of support and training for new paramedics. Several participants described a lowering of standards of training, as a way to expediate putting more paramedics on the road and in ambulances.

"I think there's needs to be better support for new paramedics come into this field. 'Cause like I said, they're almost set up to fail. Come into this career and not having - and especially it's both ways is like new people coming in and a lot of I guess more experienced members leaving - and so a lot of times a brand new person will be working with another brand new person, and that's when you get like you know, [paramedics] not knowing what you need to know, or you're supposed to know and you don't have that guidance and that's when bad things happen right." — R01

While this lack of support and training was indicated to increase the number of paramedics on the road, it was also seen as being an additional stressor for paramedics:

"I feel like I need to kind of be, I know we don't have like mentors, but you know be a source of information to the more junior people and be like you know 'if you encounter this, here's some ideas for how to deal with it' and making sure they have these experiences." – R03

By placing undertrained paramedics in ambulances, qualified paramedics were compelled to oversee the work of junior partners and colleagues adding further work pressures.

In addition, one paramedic highlighted the lack of psychological pre-screening in paramedicine.

"There is no psychological exam to get into BC ambulance, which is absolutely terrifying..." –

Unlike police departments, which have a psychological assessment for all applicants to determine whether the applicant is fit to become a police officer (Wagner, nd.), one paramedic indicated

that applicants are just asked to discuss "something terrible" that they have experienced and how they coped with it. Although this specific practice could not be confirmed by this author, BC Ambulance's hiring process does not indicate that any psychological screening takes place for new recruits (BC Emergency Health Services, 2024). If such is the case for BC Ambulance's recruitment process, the absence of psychological screening could be considered insufficient for assessing the psychological resilience required for the traumatic nature of paramedicine. Additionally, the participant who expressed concern, specified that applicants asked this question may not be equipped to cope with the question, or the resulting psychological distress from recalling traumatic events.

It's Not Enough

When asked about changes in the policies and procedures associated with their job that they would like to see, paramedics indicated that adequate compensation was a key concern. Several participants referred to their recent renegotiated contract at the time of interviews, stating that although gains had been made, they still felt undervalued as first responders compared to other groups, such as police and firefighters.

"I mean we can always get paid better if that's a that's one thing we can go for I mean we just did get a raise and we got a new contract, but I mean it's still not enough..." – R02

Specific reference was made to increasing mental health supports. While most participants reported increased awareness of mental health needs, especially during the pandemic, they also asserted that this was not represented in their medical benefits. One participant summed up the frustrations as the following:

"We only get \$1000 to use on an outside service for mental health which is way below the other industries." - R05

From their responses, it appears that paramedics feel under-supported psychologically, and undervalued. It was mentioned that only specialized trauma therapists could help paramedics cope with trauma, given the details surrounding their traumatic events are often overwhelming for most clinicians. Without adequate benefits to pay for appropriate therapy, paramedics may delay seeking psychological treatment after a traumatic event, increasing their risk of burnout and psychological distress.

Theme 4: I Get by With a Little Help from My Friends

A notable pattern across respondents was the way in which paramedics spoke on behalf of their colleagues as a group. While difficult to capture in quotes, all paramedics interviewed spoke in the plural or used the term "we" in response to questions directed at them as an individual. This stylistic habit was interpreted as testament to an interconnectedness felt among paramedics.

We're All in This Together

Respondents named their colleagues as vital to their coping. Venting, debriefing, knowing that the people around you understand the nature of one's work and vocational experience, were all listed by respondents as factors that helped paramedics process difficult calls and potentially traumatic events.

"talking to coworkers is easier because they've been through this before at some point, so we just share with each other." $-\,R02$

Additionally, venting to colleagues and peers was expressed to help reduce negative feelings, and preventing them from building up inside.

"being able to vent is very important this job and to not be able to vent ... you get bottled up..." -R01

"I have a few really good friends in this line of work where we just call each other, whenever we have that kind of stuff, and or we text and say I need to talk and then we just call each other. And sometimes I do it when I'm driving home from the station, or I do that later in the day - just

depends on what time of day it is - but we just make sure we talk it out. And so, we give each other advice if needed, or it's really just listening and venting for whatever happened that day, and it just helps to get it all out and in the open and done." – R02

Whether discussing their emotional reactions or expressing frustrations about events in a day, all participants disclosed that having another paramedic to talk to was helpful after emotionally difficult calls. The formal peer-support call system that is in place for paramedics is seen as an important vehicle for providing and obtaining this support. According to respondents, paramedics have the opportunity to volunteer as a peer support person. After certain types of calls, a peer automatically will call the paramedic to debrief and see if they need anything. Partners or colleagues can also refer paramedics for a check-in call if they are concerned about the effect of the call on their colleague. Participants also indicated that a long-term partner on the force helped them process tough calls.

"I have a good partner at work, so we would take care of each other we you know ... and we're able to debrief and vent when we need to, to each other knowing that like you know there's no judgement between us two, so if we have a really good partner, that helps a lot." – R01

Participants unanimously divulged that their peers had a significant and positive impact on their wellbeing. This connectedness between peers may serve as a protective factor against PTSD after traumatic events.

They're Trying to Come Between Us

Paramedics expressed concern that management undermined their sense of collegial community. The interconnection of paramedics is understood to have a positive impact on their mental health and functioning. However, participants indicated several ways that they perceived management to have undermined their sense of connection with other paramedics during the COVID-19 pandemic. First, policy changes to shift schedules led to paramedics seeing each other less at the dispatch and their

station. In accordance with social distancing policy, rather than starting and ending shifts at the same time, respondents said they worked shifts on staggered start and end times. This schedule led to fewer paramedics in the station and fewer opportunities to connect with colleagues. Respondents indicated that this absence detracted from the sense of community that makes paramedics feel more connected with their colleagues and capable in their job. One participant reported management's directive as being to social distance from all colleagues except for those necessary to share space with, such as partners. While consistent with public health guidelines at the time, this directive was in excess of the six feet of distance BC public health recommended. As a result, paramedics rarely encountered those colleagues that they did not share an ambulance with which, in turn, led to feelings of detachment and isolation among respondents.

Some of these changes were said to have occurred over several years prior to, as well as during, the pandemic. Over time, policies within BC Ambulance have reduced contact between paramedics, decreasing sense of community within the force. Participants indicated that these changes demonstrate how management does not consider paramedics' needs. One participant summarized the changes as follows:

"I lament in general that for the last 10 years BC ambulance has been kind of breaking down our community. Something as simple as like, when I first worked, we voiced everything on the radio, so pretty much when you're working you had a mental map and you know everyone's voice - you knew who was working, what car they were in, where they were in the city, and what kind of call they were on. So, we all kind of felt we were keeping tabs on each other... a real sense of community. And at the beginning or the end of shifts, we all changed shift at the same time, so you have like you've got three ambulances in the station - so that's six people going off shift and the six people coming on - so there's twelve of us having a quick scrum together and like discussing things, so that really builds the relationships. BC ambulance has taken us off radio so now it's just beeps and clicks. We hardly ever hear voices, so you don't know who's working, you

don't know where they are. And then they changed to a staggered start times so you're just seeing the people you're changing car over to, you're not seeing the whole group. And then call volume went through the roof so literally you weren't seeing anyone because you were like in and out, in and out, in and out... It felt like it was an organized breakdown of community and then COVID really just compounded that, 'cause they're literally like you're not allowed to talk to each other you know or see each other." – R03

Regarding the fourth research question, access to peers was impacted negatively by the pandemic, which could have restricted a significant coping factor. However, many paramedics admitted to finding ways to access their peers despite the restrictions detailed, thus protecting a main coping strategy. Peer support is therefore considered protective against PTSD within paramedics.

Theme 5: The Role of Sex

There were only two male participants, but four female participants. Approximately 30% of paramedics are female, meaning that the gender ratio in this study is not representative of the population. Therefore, meaningful comparison between male and female respondents is untenable. Two of the female participants met the diagnostic criteria for PTSD resulting from a work-related traumatic event during their careers; one of these events occurred during the COVID-19 pandemic and resulted in the participant being psychologically disabled from work. However, further conclusions cannot meaningfully be drawn.

Discussion

The main finding of this study is that in this sample of six, paramedics have relatively low rates of PTSD despite significant histories of exposure to what are considered to be traumatic events. Given that the extant literature suggests those with an increased number of traumatic experiences are at higher risk for PTSD, one expectation of the researcher was that more participants would meet diagnostic criteria for PTSD. Only two of the six respondents met criteria for PTSD within their lifetime, despite an

average of five subjectively traumatic experiences and 12 or more traumatic events reported on the LEC-5. This outcome holds true for events both during and prior to the COVID-19 pandemic.

Paramedics therefore appear to be highly resilient to trauma.

One of the negative impacts of PTSD on psychosocial functioning is not being able to go to work. Conversely, high resilience is likely to be protecting paramedics from requiring leaves of absence, and therefore insuring public's access to ambulance services. As the expected results of this research were not confirmed, the conclusion being drawn is that further research is needed around paramedic resilience and protective factors.

While not diagnostically significant, all participants met the at least two of the six criteria needed for a PTSD diagnosis, showing that distress resulted from these calls nonetheless. Two participants also took a leave of absence from work during the pandemic due to distress or PTSD. Therefore, although the present student of paramedics did not find that they experience increased rates of PTSD during or subsequent to the pandemic, they did experience increased emotional distress associated with traumatic exposure. One possible explanation for their relative protection against further distress, is the interconnected social and collegial support of paramedics. Paramedics appear to cope through their peers; the shared understanding between paramedics appears to normalize feelings after upsetting calls and help paramedics feel as though they are not alone in these experiences. One symptom cluster of PTSD pertains to negative alterations in cognition which often present as self-perceptions of being a bad person or blaming oneself after experiencing a traumatic event (American Psychiatric Association, 2022). By engaging in open, non-judgmental dialogue about the calls undertaken and their feelings around it, peer-to-peer support might be protective against this specific symptom cluster. Further research into the role of peers in paramedic resilience is warranted to better understand the specific functions of this support.

A second main finding of this research was how impactful COVID-19 protocols and changes were on the emotional states of paramedics. The uncertainty around the virus, changes in cleaning

practices, shortages of gear, and the exhaustion resulting from wearing PPE all were said to increase emotional distress in paramedics. Further frustration around management and how it reacted to the pandemic appears to have also increased emotional distress. Although emotional distress is not synonymous with trauma, being in a heightened state of distress can increase threat detection in the brain (Blekić et al., 2021). As increased threat detection can be a risk factor for PTSD, it is possible that the experiences of the COVID-19 pandemic may have made some paramedics more susceptible to future PTSD reactions. This could help explain why some participants required leaves of absence from work due to traumatic events, as well as the more broadly seen shortages of paramedics due to mental health leave within the province.

Implications

While small in scale, this study provides some understanding of the experiences of BC paramedics during the COVID-19 pandemic. Through interviewing paramedics, key supports such as better mental health benefits, connection with peers, and better communication about policies around public health were identified as factors that could help reduce burnout and improve coping with work-related traumatic events. Better understanding of these niche needs of B.C. paramedics would lead to an improvement in social, therapeutic, and workplace supports offered by BC Ambulance, as well as by practitioners who serve paramedics in general. Not only is this beneficial knowledge for helping paramedics, but the health and wellbeing of paramedics is especially critical in the current context. First responders have been key supports during the pandemic and continue to provide care to the community. Providing them with the services to address trauma-related symptoms could alleviate the current shortage in paramedics across the province, by helping many of those who are on leave feel capable of returning to work.

Better understanding of the supports paramedics need could also prevent paramedics from requiring long absences due to prolonged disability, further alleviating the ongoing shortages in BC and reducing need for the under-experienced paramedics currently being rushed through training.

Additionally, this research may have broad impact on the development of services for all first responders, which is crucial not only during a pandemic, but also for preventing long-term negative consequences of PTSD.

A key finding of this research is identifying the types of events most likely to be perceived as traumatic and impactful by paramedics. Knowing that events of moral injury, threat to personal safety, and personal significance are some of the more distressing events for paramedics can help BC Ambulance better direct resources at paramedics after these calls. The extant literature suggests that earlier access to resources following a traumatic event is protective against development of PTSD (Sayed et al., 2015). By identifying earlier which events may have been traumatic, services and supports can be provided earlier to paramedics, reducing the risk of developing PTSD, of requiring a leave from work, and of experiencing the long-term impacts of PTSD. By protecting paramedics, society benefits by having more paramedics on the road to respond to medical emergencies and save lives.

This study also proposes several actionable takeaways for BC Ambulance. First, the peer-to-peer support system in place in BC Ambulance is considered by participants to be a protective factor against trauma. One outcome from the present research could be to direct BC Ambulance initiatives in the service. Providing further training to peers, increasing compensation for those who act as peers, and increasing the number of support calls made to paramedics could all further protect paramedics against trauma and stressor disorders. Paramedics expressed concern speaking to therapists as the paramedics' own experiences might be beyond the therapists' tolerance or treatment skills and capability. Speaking to peers with training as well as their own shared experiences of work-related traumatic events might be a preferable choice in seeking support. Additionally, as paramedics expressed a lack of financial support for their mental health, investing financially to expand this peer-to-peer service might be a cost-efficient and highly effective way to support paramedics.

One other actionable area for BC Ambulance to consider is to involve senior or experienced paramedics at the management level. Paramedics in this study expressed the concern that management

did not seem to understand their needs. They shared how bureaucratic decisions appear to be made without consideration for what it was like to be on the front line. Having senior and highly experienced paramedics, possibly near the end of their career, more involved in management decisions could help bridge this gap. By showing that they are willing to include paramedics' perspectives in decision making, BC Ambulance management could highlight paramedics' importance within the force.

Additionally, including senior paramedics in BC Ambulance at a decision-making level could help management communicate to paramedics in a way that shows more consideration for paramedic needs, and reduce the frustration experienced by paramedics that may be contributing to burnout and stress.

Lastly, this study will contribute to the growing body of literature on the impacts of COVID-19, specifically on first responders. Although the pandemic has evolved since March 2020, and society has adapted to a "new normal," the long-term impact of the fear, stress, and regulation on all lives is still to be understood. Paramedics, like many first responders and health workers, have been at the forefront of the pandemic since it began, helping to keep our society healthy and safe. We do not yet know the long-term implications of working on the front line of a pandemic. However, this study shines light on the emotional distress caused by the pandemic. By highlighting this negative outcome, we may be able to allocate more resources to address challenges from the pandemic, design interventions to decrease stress and debrief about the pandemic, and hopefully prevent further COVID-related burnout in our first responders.

Limitations

There are limitations of this study which should be discussed. First, given the small sample for this qualitative investigation, the results are difficult to generalize. BC paramedics working primarily in major cities could be considered a niche group. Results may be difficult to generalize around BC or to other cities, as Lower Mainland and Vancouver Island paramedics have increased rates of opioid calls due to the concentration of homeless populations in those cities (Williams-Yeun et al., 2019). As such, further research in this area should include a larger sample with participants who work both in rural

areas as well as major city centers. This way, a better understanding can be found of how these experiences might vary.

Another limitation is the retrospective nature of the study. The interviews relied on participants reflecting on how they think they were prior to COVID-19. There is a possibility of errors of memory, selective bias, or fabrication, as interviews occurred three to three-and-one-half years after the start of the pandemic. Memory is constructive by nature and subject to bias and errors in recall (Schacter, 2012). Several respondents focused their reflection on the first year of the pandemic, during which there was the most confusion as protocols were being developed and PPE supply was limited. Paramedic participants might have been biased in their recall of events based on further information received later in time. Additionally, the majority of traumatic memories discussed were several years ago at the time of the interview, so memory about the impactful nature of events or symptoms experienced may be inaccurate. This mnemonic slippage could mean interpretation of how distressing these events were could be over- or under-emphasized.

Due to the interview design of the study, there are some additional limitations that should be considered. First, the open-ended nature of interviews led to conversations that did not directly address the primary research questions. Although allowing participants to guide the direction of the interviews is aligned with the RTA approach employed (Braun & Clarke, 2022), this orientation resulted in interviews straying off-topic at times. However, the data gathered still proved informative about paramedic experiences during the pandemic.

Additionally, gathering data beyond the initial research questions provided further insight into areas of paramedic experiences not initially considered in the research design and which further permitted an expanded view of how COVID-19 impacted paramedics, while identifying additional vulnerabilities to trauma. Another limitation of using interviews is the risk of social desirability bias. Social desirability bias is the tendency for respondents to minimize traits or responses that appear unpopular, or for respondents to answer researchers' questions in a way which places them in a more

favorable light (Nederhof, 1985). It is possible that respondents were unwilling to speak poorly of patients or their experiences with them, or to minimize their feelings, as they may not have wanted to appear as uncaring. However, participants did disclose some of their frustrations with patients during the interviews and, even if these experiences were minimized, participants still provided insights into their frustrations and experiences.

A further limitation of this study is the lack of control or random sampling used in recruitment. The sample itself was small, with only six participants. At the time of this research, there were over 5000 paramedics working for BC Ambulance (Government of British Columbia, 2024). British Columbia is a diverse province, and the experiences of six paramedics working in major cities may not accurately represent the experiences of those throughout the province. Further research with a larger sample of paramedics, from a more varied representation of communities would help us to better understand the experiences of this population.

The sample was also predominantly female, despite a significant proportion of all first responders being male. Not only were gender comparisons not possible due to this skew, but the results in general may be biased to more accurately represent one group compared to the other. Participants also were all in long-term relationships, and may have a different experience from single paramedics, as increased social support is a known protective factor against PTSD. Additionally, participants were self-selecting, which may have led to a selection bias.

The current study advertised that interviews would be focused on traumatic events. Participants who experienced more traumatic events may have self-selected to discuss their traumatic experiences while those who had fewer experiences may not have felt suited to the study. Conversely, as trauma may be hard to discuss for some, there is a risk that those who were not willing to discuss their experiences did not elect to participate. Of those who did meet the diagnosis of PTSD, both disclosed having participated in therapy following the events leading to their diagnosis. It could be that those paramedics who have experienced traumatic events but did not receive subsequent therapy may have also not been

willing to discuss their experiences. As well, given that the study was advertised to current paramedics, those who have left the force due to a traumatic event likely would have not been recruited. Therefore, the current study may misrepresent the types of events that traumatize paramedics, as well as the rate at which paramedics develop PTSD from work-related traumatic events. Therefore, caution must be taken in interpreting how COVID may have impacted rates of traumatic events and PTSD, as the sample may not be representative of all BC paramedics.

References

- American Psychiatric Association. (2022). *Diagnostic and statistical manual of mental disorders* (5th ed., text rev.). https://doi.org/10.1176/appi.books.9780890425787
- Asnaani, A., Reddy, M. K., & Shea, M. T. (2014). The impact of PTSD symptoms on physical and mental health functioning in returning veterans. *Journal of Anxiety Disorders*, 28(3), 310-317. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.janxdis.2014.01.005
- BC Emergency Health Services (2024). *Application process*. PHSA http://www.bcehs.ca/careers/career-paths/primary-care-paramedic/application-process
- Borja, S.E. & Callahan, J. L. (2009). Understanding negative outcomes following traumatic exposure:

 The roles of neuroticism and social support. *Psychological Trauma: Theory, Research, Practice, and Policy, 1*(2), 118-129. https://psycnet.apa.org/doi/10.1037/a0016011
- Braun, V. & Clarke, V. (2006) Using thematic analysis in psychology, *Qualitative Research in Psychology*, 3:2, 77-101. https://doi.org/10.1191/1478088706qp063oa
- Braun, V. & Clarke, V. (2019) Reflecting on reflexive thematic analysis. *Qualitative Research in Sport, Exercise and Health*, 11:4, 589-597. https://doi.org/10.1080/2159676X.2019.1628806
- Braun, V. & Clarke, V. (2020). Can I use TA? Should I use TA? Should I not use TA? Comparing reflexive thematic analysis and other pattern-based qualitative analytic approaches. *Counselling and Other Psychotherapy Research*. 2012:21, 37-47. https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/epdf/10.1002/capr.12360
- Braun, V. & Clarke, V. (2021) One size fits all? What counts as quality practice in (reflexive) thematic analysis?, *Qualitative Research in Psychology*, 18:3, 328-352. https://doi.org/10.1080/14780887. 2020.1769238
- Braun, V., & Clarke, V. (2021). Thematic Analysis: A Practical Guide. London: Sage
- Blekić, W., Rossignol, M., Wauthia, E., & Felmingham, K. L. (2021). Influence of acute stress on attentional bias toward threat: How a previous trauma exposure disrupts threat apprehension.

- *International Journal of Psychophysiology, 170*, 20-29. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijpsycho. 2021.09.009
- Breslau, N. (2002). Gender differences in trauma and posttraumatic stress disorder. *The Journal of Gender-Specific Medicine*. *5*(1), 34-40. http://dx.doi.org/10.4172/2324-8947.1000110
- Carleton, R.N., Afifi, T.O., Taillieu, T., Turner, S., Krakauer, R., Anderson, G.S., ... McCreary, D.R. (2019). Exposures to potentially traumatic events among public safety personnel in Canada.

 Canadian Journal of Behavioural Science / Revue Canadienne des sciences du comportement,
 51(1), 37-52. http://dx.doi.org/10.1037/cbs0000115
- Collier, & Mahoney, J. (1996). Insights and pitfalls: Selection bias in qualitative research. *World Politics*, 49(1), 56–91. https://doi.org/10.1353/wp.1996.0023
- Daflos, P. (2021, November). B.C. paramedics understaffed by up to 40 per cent daily due to burnout, injuries, vacancies. *CTV News Vancouver*. https://bc.ctvnews.ca/b-c-paramedics-understaffed-by-up-to-40-per-cent-daily-due-to-burnout-injuries-vacancies-1.5661316
- Donalson, R. (2018). Disordered eating in female veterans with military trauma [Pro Quest Info & Learning]. In *Dissertation Abstracts International: Section B: Sciences and Engineering*, 78(8).
- Fast, T. (2021) 'It is incredibly disappointing': B.C. gyms to close under new COVID-19 regulations.

 Global News. https://globalnews.ca/news/8470048/covid19-regulations-gyms-bc/
- First, M.B., Williams, J.B.W., Karg, R.S., Spitzer, R.L. (2015) *Structured Clinical Interview for DSM-5—Research Version* (SCID-5 for DSM-5, Research Version; SCID-5-RV). Arlington, VA: American Psychiatric Association.
- Folkman S. (2013) Ways of Coping Checklist (WCCL). *In: Gellman M.D., Turner J.R.* (eds)

 Encyclopedia of Behavioral Medicine. Springer, New York, NY. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-1-4419-1005-9 222
- Folkman, S., & Lazarus, R. S. (1988). Ways of Coping Questionnaire: Research Edition. Palo Alto, CA: Consulting Psychologists Press.

- Folkman, S., Lazarus, R. S., Dunkel-Schetter, C., DeLongis, A., & Gruen, R. (1986). The dynamics of a stressful encounter: Cognitive appraisal, coping and encounter outcomes. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, *50*, 992-1003.
- Gray, M., Litz, B., Hsu, J., & Lombardo, T. (2004). Psychometric properties of the life events checklist. *Assessment*, 11, 330-341. DOI: 10.1177/1073191104269954
- Grienacher, A., Derezza-Greeven, C., Herzog, W. & Nikendei, C. (2019). Secondary traumatization in first responders: A systematic review. *European Journal of Psychotraumatology, 10*(1), 1562840. https://doi.org/10.1080/20008198.2018.1562840
- Government of British Columbia (2024). *Province transformed ambulance system, record number of people supported.* https://news.gov.bc.ca/releases/2024HLTH0066-000754#:~:text=As% 20of%20March%202024%2C%20there,%25%20increase%20since%202017%2D18.
- Hapke, U., Schumann, A., Rumpf, H.-J., John, U., & Meyer, C. (2006). Post-traumatic stress disorder: The role of trauma, pre-existing psychiatric disorders, and gender. *European Archives of Psychiatry and Clinical Neuroscience*, 256(5), 299–306. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00406-006-0654-6
- Information Systems at SFU (May 10, 2022). *Privacy and Security with Zoom*. Retrieved from: https://www.sfu.ca/information-systems/services/zoom/privacy-and-security.html
- Jaffe, E., Sonkin, R., Strugo, R., & Zerath, E. (2020). Evolution of emergency medical calls during a pandemic An emergency medical service during the COVID-19 outbreak. *The American Journal of Emergency Medicine*, 43, 260-266. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ajem.2020.06.039
- Justice Institute of British Columbia (October 28, 2021). *How to Become a Paramedic in BC*. https://www.jibc.ca/article/how-become-paramedic-bc
- Kleber R. J. (2019). Trauma and Public Mental Health: A Focused Review. *Frontiers in psychiatry*, *10*, 451. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyt.2019.00451

- Klimey, K.E., Van Hasselt, V.B. & Stripling, A.M. (2018). Posttraumatic stress disorder in police, firefighters, and emergency dispatchers. *Aggression and Violent Behavior*, *43*, 33-44. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.avb.2018.08.005
- Larsen, K (2020). All gyms and fitness studios ordered closed by Fraser Health chief to stop COVID-19 spread. *CBC News*. https://www.cbc.ca/news/canada/british-columbia/all-gyms-and-fitness-studios-ordered-closed-by-fraser-health-chief-to-stop-covid-19-spread-1.5533143
- Lewis Schroeder, N.F., Kieran, K., Murphy, B.L., Wolff, J.D., Robinson, M.A., & Kaufman, M.L. (2018). Conceptualization, assessment, and treatment of traumatic stress in first responders: A review of critical issues. *Harvard Review of Psychiatry*, 26(4), 216–227. https://doi.org/10.1097/HRP.0000000000000176
- Lee, J.S., Ahn, Y.S., Jeong, K.S., Chae, J.H. & Choi, K.S. (2014). Resilience buffers the impact of traumatic events on the development of PTSD symptoms in firefighters. *Journal of Affective Disorders*. *162*(20), 128-133. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jad.2014.02.031
- Littleton, H., Horsley, S., John, S. & Nelson, D.V. (2007). Trauma coping strategies and psychological distress: A meta-analysis. *Journal of Traumatic Stress*, 20(6), 977-988. https://doi.org/10.1002/jts.20276
- Litz, B. T., Plouffe, R. A., Nazarov, A., Murphy, D., Phelps, A., Coady, A., Houle, S. A., Dell, L., Frankfurt, S., Zerach, G., Levi-Belz, Y., & Moral Injury Outcome Scale Consortium (2022). Defining and assessing the syndrome of moral injury: Initial findings of the moral injury outcome scale consortium. *Frontiers in psychiatry*, *13*, 923928. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyt.2022.923928
- Marshall, R.D., Olfson, M., Hellman, F., Blanco, C., Guardino, M. & Struening, E.L. (2001).

 Comorbidity, impairment, and suicidality in subthreshold PTSD. *American Journal of Psychiatry*, *158*(9), 1467-1473. https://doi.org/10.1176/appi.ajp.158.9.1467

- Nederhof, A. J. (1985). Methods of coping with social desirability bias: a review. *European Journal of Social Psychology*, 15(3), 263–280. https://doi-org.proxy.lib.sfu.ca/10.1002/ejsp.2420150303
- Newcomb, M.E., Hill, R., Buehler, K. *et al.* High burden of mental health problems, substance use, violence, and related psychosocial factors in transgender, non-binary, and gender diverse youth and young adults. *Arch Sex Behav*, *49*, 645–659 (2020). https://doi.org/10.1007/s10508-019-01533-9
- Niiyama, E., Okamura, H., Kohama, A., Taniguchi, T., Sounohara, M. and Nagao, M. (2009), A survey of nurses who experienced trauma in the workplace: influence of coping strategies on traumatic stress. *Stress and Health*, 25: 3-9. https://doi.org/10.1002/smi.1217
- O'Donnell, M.L., Creamer, M. & Pattison, P. (2004). Posttraumatic stress disorder and depression following trauma: Understanding comorbidity. *American Journal of Psychiatry*, *161*(8), 1390-96. https://doi.org/10.1176/appi.ajp.161.8.1390
- Perrin, M., Vandeleur, C.L., Castelao, E., Rothen, S., Glaus, J., Vollenweider, P., & Preisig, M. (2014).

 Determinants of the development of post-traumatic stress disorder, in the general population.

 Social Psychiatry and Psychiatric Epidemiology, 49, 447–457. http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/s00127-013-0762-3
- Reisner S.L., White Hughto J.M., Gamarel K.E., Keuroghlian A.S., Mizock L., Pachankis J.E. (2017). Discriminatory experiences associated with posttraumatic stress disorder symptoms among transgender adults. *J Couns Psychol*, 63(5):509-519. http://dx.doi.org/10.1037/cou0000143.
- Rowland, E., & Brydges, M. (2023). Paramedics. Optometrists. *In I. Bourgeault (Ed.), Introduction to Health Occupations in Canada*. (p. 295–310) Ottawa: Canadian Health Workforce Partners, Inc.
- Sayed, S., Iacoviello, B. M., & Charney, D. S. (2015). Risk factors for the development of psychopathology following trauma. *Current Psychiatry Reports*, *17*, 1-7. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11920-015-0612-y

- Schacter D. L. (2012). Constructive memory: past and future. *Dialogues in clinical neuroscience*, *14*(1), 7–18. https://doi.org/10.31887/DCNS.2012.14.1/dschacter
- Shakespeare-Finch, J. & Armstrong, D. (2010). Trauma type and post trauma outcomes: Differences between survivors of motor vehicle accidents, sexual assault, and bereavement. *Journal of Loss and Trauma*, 15(2), 69-82, https://doi.org/10.1080/15325020903373151
- Smith, B.N., Tyzik, A.L., Neylan, T.C., & Cohen, B.E. (2015). PTSD and obesity in younger and older veterans: Results from the mind your heart study. *Psychiatry Research*, 229(3), 895–900. https://doi-org.proxy.lib.sfu.ca/10.1016/j.psychres.2015.07.044
- Swaminathan, R., Mukundadura, B.P., & Prasad, S. (2022). Impact of enhanced personal protective equipment on the physical and mental well-being of healthcare workers during COVID-19.

 Postgraduate Medical Journal, 98(1157), p. 231-233. http://dx.doi.org/10.1136/postgradmedj-2020-139150
- Turnbull G. J. (1998). A review of post-traumatic stress disorder. Part I: Historical development and classification. *Injury*, 29(2), 87–91. https://doi.org/10.1016/s0020-1383(97)00131-9
- Wagner, K. (nd.) *The RCMP recruiting process in 2024*. 4Knowledge. https://www.4knowledge.ca/the-rcmp-recruiting-process-in2024/#:~:text=The%20RCMP%20takes%20recruiting%20seriously, commitment%20to%20service%20and%20trustworthiness.
- Williams-Yuen, J., Minaker, G., Buxton, J., Gadermann, A. & Palepu, A. (2019). 'You're not just a medical professional': Exploring paramedic experiences of overdoes response within Vancouver's downtown eastside. *PLoS ONE*, 15[9] https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone .0239559
- Weathers, F.W., Blake, D.D., Schnurr, P.P., Kaloupek, D.G., Marx, B.P., & Keane, T.M. (2013). *The `Life Events Checklist for DSM-5 (LEC-5)*. Instrument available from the National Center for PTSD at www.ptsd.va.gov

- Zolnikov, T R. & Furio, F. (2020). Stigma on first responders during COVID-19. *Stigma and Health*, 5(4), 375-379. http://dx.doi.org/10.1037/sah0000270
- Zolnikov, T R. & Furio, F. (2021). First responders and social distancing during the COVID-19 pandemic, *Journal of Human Behavior in the Social Environment*, *31*:1-4, 244-253, http://doi.org/10.1080/10911359.2020.1811826
- Zoom Video Communications Inc. (2016). Security guide. Zoom Video Communications Inc. Retrieved from https://d24cgw3uvb9a9h.cloudfront.net/static/81625/doc/Zoom-Security-White-Paper.pdf

Appendix A

Interview Script

Thank for you taking part in this interview. Before we begin, I just want to give you a brief idea of how this interview will go. I'm interested in understanding your experience, so there are no right or wrong answers. Many of the questions I will be asking you today will be open answer, and my goal is to let you share your experience. If I feel like I don't understand, or need more information to better understand your experience, I may ask you to elaborate further. I also may ask you to speak to some of the answers you gave in the survey you completed before today.

Do you have any questions?

Great, to start, I'm going to ask you some basic **Demographic Questions**.

- 1. How old are you?
- 2. How would you describe your gender or gender identity?
- 3. How would you describe your ethnicity?
- 4. How would you describe your religion or spirituality?
- 5. What is your relationship status?
- 6. What is your family or household makeup?

Background:

- 7. What is your job title?
- 8. What municipalities do you serve?
- 9. How long have you been working here? (if different roles, clarify how long they have been in current paramedic role in BC)
- 10. What are your job responsibilities?
- 11. What do you find most rewarding about being a paramedic?
- 12. What do you find most challenging about being a paramedic?

COVID-19:

- 13. The COVID-19 pandemic was declared on March 11th, 2020. From that time, how has your working environment changed? [eg. PPE, scheduling, working hours]
- 14. Have you noticed changes in your interactions with patients since March 11th, 2020?
- 15. Have you experienced changes in whom you work with since March 11th, 2020? [prompt: has your regular shift partner changed? Or: have you had a change in the quality of your interactions with coworkers].
- 16. Do you think that these changes to your [eg. work environment, interactions, or with your coworkers] have impacted you:

Emotionally?

Socially?

Physically?

Psychologically?

Trauma pre-COVID

17. You had filled out a couple of survey questions about traumatic experiences. In particular, you mentioned [insert specific events] that occurred [insert date – pre-COVID-19].

When was this?

What happened?

Who was involved?

Where did this happen?

(if multiple events, discuss the events individually, and then ask if any one/ certain ones have been perceived as most impactful)

18. And do you feel this/these events[s] affected you:

Emotionally?

Socially?

Physically?

Psychologically?

Trauma in COVID-19:

19. Now thinking about the events since COVID-19, you mentioned [insert specific events] that occurred [insert date – since COVID-19].

When was this?

What happened?

Who was involved?

Where did this happen?

(if multiple events, discuss the events individually, and then ask if any one/ certain ones have been perceived as most impactful)

20. And do you feel this/these events[s] affected you:

Emotionally? Socially?

Physically?

Psychologically?

Transition into SCID-V Trauma Module Here

- 21. Given your responses to the survey you completed, it sounds like you've experience ___ number of events you feel were traumatic. Does that feel accurate?
- Do you feel the frequency of traumatic events you experience at work has changed since the start of the COVID-19 pandemic in March of 2020?
- [bring up actual numerical comparison, and if non-congruent with perception, ask them why it feels this way]

Coping:

22. Before today, you also filled out a questionnaire on coping strategies. Some of the strategies you mentioned using were [list 3 examples]. Is that correct? Do you have main strategies you use when you feel stressed or overwhelmed? [if yes] What would they be?

Thinking about [most impactful pre-COVID event], what coping strategies did you use after this event, to help you take care of your mental health?

And thinking about [COVID event], what coping strategies did you use then?

Were there strategies you would have wanted to use, but that weren't available to you during the COVID-19 pandemic?

Closing:

- 23. What would you say has been the biggest impact of the COVID-19 pandemic for you?
- 24. Is there anything you feel like you wanted to talk about today, that I didn't ask you about?
- 25. Was there anything you would like to see happen within your field of work, to support you or other paramedics?

(e.g.

Appendix B

Theme Map

